HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 10, 2020 – 3:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 3:00 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.  
The following business was discussed:

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Covid-19 Update 
Health Agent, Bob Valery, stated that since the last meeting there have been twenty-two confirmed cases (between 11/25 to 12/8) this includes Thanksgiving but not the testing from over the weekend.  Halifax will be going into the red which was expected.  He understands that there will be lots of gathering for Christmas and New Year’s and asked that everyone adhere to the guidelines made by the state.  He added that it seems to be within households.  The MAVEN System will continue to do contact tracing and the CDC guidelines strongly encourage remote work and rotating shifts.

Chief Viveiros updated the Board of the testing that took place on December 5th & 6th.  Cars started lining up at 6:00 am with a steady flow.  Eight hundred tests were done and of the eight hundred  there were fifty-four positives – not all from Halifax.  Things went smoothly but there are some things that can be fine-tuned.  The fire department will continue doing employee testing and maybe do the older community.  The department has written orders for vaccinations, but he does not know how it is going to play out.

Chief continued to say that Dr. Muse, the medical director for the fire department has been a tremendous help with our Covid efforts and that there was a combination of effort from many departments for testing this past weekend.  Hayward and Materna pulled together to come up with Highway Barn.  Viveiros said testing this past weekend was a great drill for when they do  vaccinations or should another pandemic happen.  
Millias asked of there has been talk about the availability of vaccines and Viveiros said some of the hospitals are going to start distributing to their employees on Tuesday.  Valery said that not every nurse will get a vaccine just in case of adverse reactions which would hold true for police and fire personal so to get an entire department done might take two or three weeks.  Millias asked if they have settled on a particular vaccine and Valery said no but on tomorrow’s DPH call there will on talk about vaccinations so maybe he will learn more then.  
Chaves commended Viveiros and everyone for achieving the testing over the weekend.

Andrews asked if there will be anything after Christmas and Viveiros he was note sure but if the Board were interested, he could put together an estimate because there was a cost for a detail officer and to get rid of the hazardous waste as Covid money is gone on December 30th.  Seelig said they could put in an Article.  
Millias asked about the cost for vaccinations and from what Viveiros understands, vaccinations will be paid by Medicaid.  We will be Working with our ambulance billing company in setting  up billing for the vaccinations.  
Seelig said that employees have been out because of various reasons and there seems to be the question about how many days one has to wait to come back.  Valery said the CDC guidelines are now saying if things are done right ten days are just as effective as waiting 14 days but still monitor yourself for four days after the ten.  He said they should talk with him beforehand.
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Michael Boncariewski – Permanent/Intermittent Officer
Chief Chaves is recommending that the Board appoint Michael Boncariewski as a Permanent/Intermittent Officer.  Chaves gave the Board a little background information about Boncariewski and his accomplishments.  
Millias concurred with Chaves’ recommendation. 
Chaves explained that Special Police officers have no Civil Service protection, but the PI hold Civil Service standing.  After appointing Boncariewski as a PI Chaves would like to request pulling a list for a permanent position.  Him being appointed as PI moves him up on the list.

Boncariewski said that he has lived in town for 29 years, is a graduated Silver Lake, went to Massasoit then to Bridgewater University.  He has been to the Academy, started in Hull and now is here.  He said he is self-motivated and ready to do this job full time.

Garron asked what did  ‘fair, firm and consistent’ mean to him.  Boncariewski answered fair would be being fair and impartial in judgment; firm is to be clear and concise with what you are trying to portray to the person you are talking to; be consistent with your judgements and how you treat someone whether it is a fiend or someone you never met before, which he has always done and has never had been told that he has not done his job unprofessionally here in Halifax or in Hull. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to take the recommendation of Chief Chaves and appoint Michael Boncariewski as a Permanent/Intermittent Police Officer.  
Chaves said he would like to request pulling a Civil Service list.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Recycling Abatement Bill #1704

A resident is asking to be reconsidered after being denied and sent in a letter explaining the reasoning why they were late. Millias feels empathy but they have previously denied other abatements that were submitted late.  Garron said that if it was an error on our part then he would  consider it and does not think they can abate it because it opens up to them abating all requests that were submitted after the deadline.   

Pope’s Tavern Project 

Waiting to hear more from M&SBC but as far a Seelig knows the entire project has been moved to spring.

Bud’s Goods and Provisions 

Attorney Mayo and Seelig agree that infrastructure changes (roads, water) are better dealt with in any site plan/special permit approval but the Town, if it is a requirement, then a reason(s) for its decision will have to be provided.  Since a water line would benefit all property owners to which it was extended, the Town could install the water line and then charge a betterment on a per foot basis, to the property owners this way here there are no freeloaders.  

Moved Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve the revised Host Community Agreement for Bud’s Goods and Provisions.  
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Green Earth Cannabis - Proposed Retail Marijuana Store – 657 Monponsett Street
Seelig is recommending that the Board indicate that they want Green Earth Cannabis to use the HCA for Bud’s Goods and suggest any changes that are needed due to the change from cultivation to retail but no other changes should be made.  BOS has copies of the HCA that has gone to Mayo to review but the BOS still needs to review it.  
Andrews recused himself.

Jonathan Kudryk and Robert Maker from Green Earth Cannabis came in to update the Board about their proposal.  Kudryk is working with property owners and said there is space available left side of building for them to lease.  He feels they are well within the town and state guidelines and picked this side because of the available parking (not sure many spaces).  This is on outskirts of town and they did look at Holmes Street but with railroad tracks and  getting in and out  of the parking it could pose a hazard.  The site is being renovated and from a legal standpoint it is okay to have a retail store next to a package store.  They are expecting to have eighteen 18 full-time and six part-time jobs.  They want to make a smooth transition to the town and work with the town to form a relationship.  
Seelig asked about the 3% community impact fee and the 3% sales tax and Maker said he was under the impression that there was just 3% impact fee.  They will look into it and send a revised packet.
8 Hilda Lane 

A subdivision and site plan review before the Planning Board and special permit for a 21-unit  multi-family project before the ZBA.  There has been an initial discussion last Tuesday at the Planning Board meeting and Seelig’s understanding is that the developer is going to bring back in terms of sub-division and/or site plan review for a later date.  Documents are on the town’s website under the Zoning Board of Appeals.  One letter was submitted from a resident who lives on Hilda Lane, which was read by Seelig.  
Seelig was not sure how much the Board wants to be involved in the process of hearings and permitting.  Millias said they have an elected Board (Planning) for it to go before so let’s see how it plays out.

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 3:51 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – December 10, 2020
12/10/20 email from B. Gaynor to C. Seelig – CDC return to work guidelines 
11/28/20 email from L. Tuholski – explanation to reconsider recycling abatement denial 
12/10/20 email from M. Webby – opposing the 8 Hilda Lane project
